



# The Republicans' Plan for Medicaid: A Wolf in Sheep's Clothing

By Maura Calsyn and Thomas Huelskoetter January 12, 2017

President-elect Donald Trump and Republicans in the U.S. Congress are poised to dismantle the Medicaid program, which provides millions of Americans with a health care safety net. First, they plan to repeal key parts of the Affordable Care Act, or ACA—including the law's Medicaid expansion—through the budget reconciliation process without yet offering any replacement plan. Second, congressional plans to drastically restructure the Medicaid program will make coverage less secure for those who remain enrolled in the program.

Republican candidates throughout the 2016 campaign promised to repeal the Affordable Care Act.<sup>1</sup> But their campaign rhetoric focused on the law's individual mandate and the cost of premiums for plans sold in the law's new marketplaces—not on the law's Medicaid expansion. Their diversion was intentional: This part of the law is very popular in states that expanded their Medicaid programs, including states led by Republican governors.<sup>2</sup>

Since the election, coverage of the upcoming repeal vote continues to focus more on the private insurance market than on what a repeal will mean for those who have coverage because of Medicaid expansion. In fact, some news reports have mistakenly suggested that under the Trump administration, more states might expand Medicaid coverage because they will have greater flexibility in designing their Medicaid programs.<sup>3</sup> This assessment is false. Claims by congressional Republicans and President-elect Trump that they plan to give states more control over their Medicaid programs are just a smoke screen. Ideological opposition to safety-net programs such as Medicaid remains their lodestar, and their plans for altering the program will simply reduce federal spending at the expense of low-income Americans.

---

## Congress will eliminate the ACA's Medicaid expansion

The Affordable Care Act has expanded health care coverage to 20 million Americans.<sup>4</sup> A huge part of this success has been the ACA's expansion of Medicaid coverage to all adults with incomes of up to 138 percent of the federal poverty level. In the 31 states and Washington, D.C., that chose to expand Medicaid, almost 11 million newly eligible people have enrolled in coverage.<sup>5</sup> The federal government pays for almost all of the costs of covering these newly eligible 11 million Medicaid enrollees: Through 2016, the federal government has paid for all of these enrollees' costs; starting in 2017, the federal payments will gradually transition to making up 90 percent of funding by 2020 and in future years. Repealing the ACA would eliminate the enhanced federal support that made it possible for states to expand their Medicaid programs to cover these people. A recent analysis by the nonpartisan Urban Institute concluded that if the reconciliation repeal vote succeeds, the states that expanded Medicaid would collectively receive \$715 billion less in federal funding for Medicaid and the Children's Health Insurance Program over a 10-year period starting in 2019.<sup>6</sup> As a result, millions of Americans would fall back into the ranks of the uninsured.<sup>7</sup>

The impact of repealing this part of the Affordable Care Act will ripple beyond the millions of Americans who will lose their health insurance. The additional federal funding under Medicaid expansion also helps to bolster state economies. In addition to the direct benefits this funding provides to the newly eligible individuals, as well as the health care providers who care for them, this funding can encourage economic growth as it flows through state economies. For example, if doctors have increased demand for medical supplies because they are treating more patients, there will be also be increased demand by those suppliers for other items and services. These effects can increase government revenue as well; if the flow of Medicaid funds increases household incomes, tax collections will also rise.

For these reasons, a number of Republican-led states chose to expand their Medicaid programs, citing both the health benefits and economic security that Medicaid coverage gives its enrollees, as well as the economic benefits of Medicaid expansion.<sup>8</sup> These Republican governors—including then-Indiana Gov. Mike Pence (R) and New Jersey Gov. Chris Christie (R)—made a commonsense, pragmatic decision to put politics aside and expand their programs.<sup>9</sup> Yet one of the first votes Congress is expected to take in 2017 will eliminate these successful programs. In fact, if the repeal vote in the Senate is tied and Vice President-elect Pence breaks the tie by voting to repeal the ACA, he will be cutting federal support for his own state's Medicaid program by \$14 billion over the next 10 years.<sup>10</sup>

---

## Congress will slash Medicaid funding under the guise of state flexibility

The individuals who will remain enrolled in Medicaid if Congress repeals Medicaid expansion are low-income pregnant women, infants, children, parents, seniors, and disabled individuals who were eligible for the program before the Affordable Care Act. Federal block grants have traditionally been the go-to Medicaid proposal from congressional Republicans for cutting federal spending on health care for these vulnerable populations.

Current law guarantees that the federal government will pay a set percentage of all costs incurred by a state's Medicaid program in providing covered services to all eligible individuals. Although the federal share of the costs for individuals who were previously eligible under traditional Medicaid varies between states, it cannot be less than 50 percent; for people eligible under the ACA's Medicaid expansion, the federal government pays almost all of the costs. For traditional Medicaid, the federal government pays a greater share in states with lower average per capita incomes relative to the national average; this year, the federal government will pay from 50 percent to just more than 70 percent of the costs of states' nonexpansion Medicaid programs.<sup>11</sup> And because this is structured as a percentage, state governments know that the federal government will pay that share, regardless of increased enrollment or higher health care costs.

The various block grant proposals would undermine this guarantee and instead give states a set amount of money for their Medicaid programs, while also likely weakening the programs' benefits and eligibility requirements. This would have the practical effect of dramatically cutting federal Medicaid funding over time, because these proposals do not adjust for increased enrollment or higher health care costs in the future. Moreover, the block grant would likely grow yearly based on the general inflation rate, which grows more slowly than health inflation. As a result, these proposals would shift a greater and greater share of the costs of Medicaid to state budgets—forcing states to limit eligibility and benefits or to increase cost sharing by Medicaid enrollees.<sup>12</sup> The Urban Institute has concluded that had past U.S. House of Representatives block grant proposals been enacted, they would have eventually resulted in 14 million to 20 million Medicaid beneficiaries losing coverage by the 10th year.<sup>13</sup> In addition, the block grant would cut payments to doctors and other health care providers by more than 30 percent by the 10th year of the block grant.<sup>14</sup>

Less than a week after Election Day, despite President-elect Trump's campaign pledge not to cut Medicaid, Vice President-elect Mike Pence confirmed the next administration's commitment to gutting the Medicaid program.<sup>15</sup> Speaking at a meeting of Republican governors, Pence said that the Trump administration was committed to replacing traditional Medicaid funding to states with block grants that "encourage innovation that better delivers health care to eligible residents."<sup>16</sup> In another worrying sign for the Medicaid program, he nominated Rep. Tom Price (R-GA)—a long-time

supporter of Medicaid block grants—to be the next U.S. secretary of health and human services.<sup>17</sup> As House Budget Committee Chairman, Rep. Price proposed a budget plan that would turn the program into a block grant and cut \$913 billion from the Medicaid program over the next decade.<sup>18</sup> When combined with his proposal to eliminate Medicaid expansion, these cuts total \$1.8 trillion over the 10-year period.<sup>19</sup>

The new administration will have the support of Congress if President-elect Trump reneges on his pledge; House Speaker Paul Ryan and congressional Republicans are longtime supporters of block grants. Last summer, House Republicans published a white paper that outlined how they would replace the Affordable Care Act, and not surprisingly, that plan included block grants.<sup>20</sup>

But there is a new twist in how these lawmakers would cut Medicaid funding. They would give states a choice between block grants and per capita caps, which simply limit federal spending at a specific amount per person rather than for the overall state, as block grants do. The House majority will try to spin this proposal as a compromise that is less draconian than block grants, but this is just another way to limit federal funding for Medicaid.

Speaker Ryan's per capita cap proposal includes an immediate cut in Medicaid funding in its first year: The plan would be implemented in 2019, but the amount of the per capita payment would be based on state Medicaid spending in 2016, adjusted only for general inflation. The initial per capita cap level thus would be smaller than actual Medicaid spending in 2019 because health care inflation normally outpaces general inflation. And just like block grants, the per capita caps would also grow more slowly than annual health care inflation, dramatically reducing Medicaid funding over time.<sup>21</sup>

An earlier congressional proposal that used per capita caps to limit federal funds would have cut \$1 trillion from Medicaid over 10 years.<sup>22</sup> The Center on Budget and Policy Priorities has determined that all states choosing and implementing a per capita cap “would require cuts to federal Medicaid funding per beneficiary of about 50 percent by the tenth year.”<sup>23</sup> As a result of such drastic cuts, many fewer people would be eligible for Medicaid, and those who would remain enrolled would pay higher costs in exchange for reduced benefits.

Regardless of whether Congress ends up choosing block grants or per capita caps, both amount to huge cuts to a crucial part of the health care safety net. And neither sufficiently protects states and Medicaid enrollees if there is an economic downturn or if the prices of health care items and services increase. For example, state Medicaid programs have struggled to find the funds to pay for the new, very effective yet very high priced hepatitis C drugs. Block grants and per capita caps would only exacerbate these difficulties and squeeze state and patient budgets.

Despite the fact that these proposals would massively shift costs onto state budgets, congressional Republicans attempt to frame them as increasing state flexibility. Yet as this cost-shifting demonstrates, these proposals are not designed to improve states' finances, improve health coverage, or limit systemwide costs. Rather, conservatives in Congress have designed them to reduce federal spending, which would undermine this critical safety net program.

---

## The Trump administration can undermine Medicaid even without Congress' help

Even without changing the Medicaid statute, the Trump administration could cause significant disruption to state Medicaid programs and their enrollees. Even the change in the administration may cause significant disruptions, especially because opponents of the health care safety net will be administering those very same programs. Administration officials could stop enforcing requirements they find too burdensome. And the Medicaid statute gives the federal government the ability to approve state-specific changes to the default Medicaid requirements.

Federal law sets general Medicaid requirements, but within those parameters, states have the flexibility to design their own Medicaid programs to meet their state's specific needs.<sup>24</sup> For example, federal law requires states to cover certain mandatory services, such as inpatient hospital services and physician's services. But the Medicaid statute gives states flexibility in setting cost sharing for these services, which may include copayments, coinsurance, and deductibles.<sup>25</sup> There are federal limits on these out of pocket costs, but states can charge more to relatively higher-income people for some categories of services.<sup>26</sup>

States wishing for even greater flexibility to redesign their Medicaid programs may apply for a waiver that will allow them to adopt Medicaid policies that differ from the usual federal Medicaid requirements. As a result, these waivers have a more rigorous, lengthy submission and approval process than the normal flexibility, which is conducted through state plan amendments. States applying for waivers must show that their proposal is cost effective or budget neutral, and the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, or CMS, generally approves waivers for limited periods of time.

There are three categories of Medicaid waivers and demonstrations, each named for the relevant section of the federal Social Security Act. The most expansive waiver authority—and the one that the Trump administration is most likely to use to allow states to impose strict new eligibility and cost-sharing rules—is under section 1115. These demonstration projects are generally statewide and allow states to waive a wide range of federal requirements. In the past, the federal government has approved these waivers in order to allow states to test payment and delivery system reforms to reduce costs and improve quality, as well as to offer a broader set of services to enrollees.

Section 1115 waivers must also be, in “the judgment of the Secretary ... likely to assist in promoting the objectives” of the Medicaid program.<sup>27</sup> These objectives include delivering health care services to vulnerable populations who cannot otherwise afford them.

A number of states—including Indiana under then-Gov. Pence—have used section 1115 waivers to design their Medicaid expansion programs to impose more burdensome cost-sharing requirements and premium payments as a requirement for coverage, despite warnings from consumer groups that these types of requirements are inconsistent with the objectives of the Medicaid program. The contents of these waivers provide a preview of the types of conservative state proposals that the Trump administration is likely to approve. In general, these plans seek to make Medicaid function more like an employer-based health care plan, despite the differences between those enrolled in Medicaid and those with access to employer-sponsored insurance.

Under the Indiana waiver, for example, all enrollees must pay premiums in the form of a contribution to a health savings account. The total premium payment may not exceed 2 percent of household income. After payment, the individual is then enrolled in the HIP Plus plan. This is a significant change from standard Medicaid rules, which enroll beneficiaries in coverage once they apply and are determined eligible. In Indiana, if enrollees with incomes between 100 percent and 138 percent of the federal poverty level fail to make these monthly payments, the state drops them from the program, and they may not re-enroll for six months. For enrollees with incomes below the federal poverty level who do not pay their premiums, the state shifts them to the HIP Basic plan, which has more limited benefits.<sup>28</sup>

Although President Barack Obama’s administration ultimately approved this structure for Indiana’s Medicaid program and has allowed other states to design Medicaid expansion programs that conservative governors tout as encouraging personal responsibility, the administration has pushed back against proposals that took an even more aggressive aim at undermining the objectives of the Medicaid program. For example, the administration required Indiana to reduce the monthly contribution for enrollees with the lowest income levels to \$1. In addition, the administration insisted on limits to the six-month lockout period; certain frail and unhealthy individuals are exempt from this requirement, and people whose income is below the federal poverty level may not completely lose their health care coverage. Instead, they will remain eligible for the HIP Basic plan.<sup>29</sup> The Obama administration has also rejected requests to include work requirements in waivers.<sup>30</sup>

But even with these limits, such requirements still succeed in creating barriers to enrollment. Premiums significantly reduce low-income people’s enrollment in health care programs.<sup>31</sup> Indiana’s Medicaid expansion structure is far more complex, and requires enrollees to jump through many more bureaucratic hoops, than traditional Medicaid rules.<sup>32</sup> It is therefore not surprising that 84 percent of enrollees who the state moved to

HIP Basic plans because they did not pay their monthly premiums said that they found both the program and its premium payment process to be confusing.<sup>33</sup> Enrollment data also show that as of January 2016, the Indiana waiver was covering about 140,000 fewer previously uninsured individuals than the state had originally projected.<sup>34</sup>

The Obama administration chose to approve Indiana's and other similar states' waivers because the alternative was leaving this entire population uninsured. In this way, these early proposals arguably did meet the objectives of the Medicaid program, because they did expand health care services to vulnerable individuals. But many conservative proposals that include even more complex and bureaucratic requirements imitating private insurance are in fact designed to depress enrollment, shift costs to very low-income Americans, and reduce the program's benefits.

A Trump administration will approve many of these troubling proposals, such as work requirements, higher cost sharing, and more flexibility for states to remove enrollees from the program if they do not pay their premiums.<sup>35</sup> In fact, the architect of the Indiana waiver and other similar state proposals is Seema Verma, whom President-elect Trump has nominated to be CMS administrator. Verma's view of Medicaid is fundamentally different from that of Obama administration officials. She claims that redesigning Medicaid in these ways "promot[es] personal responsibility while providing subsidized health protection."<sup>36</sup>

In reality, research shows that the types of policies that conservatives applaud for promoting personal responsibility are really ways to undermine Medicaid's role as a health care safety net. For example, cost sharing and premiums reduce enrollment and access to care because many low-income individuals struggle to afford these payments or find the payment process confusing—not because they are irresponsible.<sup>37</sup> And research also shows that most nonelderly Medicaid beneficiaries already live in a household with either a full-time or part-time worker.<sup>38</sup>

None of this research appears to have persuaded President-elect Trump's nominees for the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, or HHS, and CMS. Instead, they are likely to double down on these types of proposals to undermine critical safety-net programs such as Medicaid.

## Waiver proposals that undermine the Medicaid program

The Trump administration is likely to approve these policies under waivers:

- Requiring enrollees to have even more so-called skin in the game through higher premiums and cost sharing, with greater penalties for nonpayment
- Canceling coverage for enrollees who fail to pay premiums or miss other deadlines and locking them out of re-enrolling for six months
- Establishing work or job-seeking requirements
- Changing standard Medicaid benefits, such as eliminating nonemergency transportation services or vision and dental benefits
- Capping enrollment in the Medicaid program
- Requiring community service or wellness activities to access additional benefits
- Eliminating retroactive coverage for most new enrollees, which they receive under normal Medicaid rules for the three previous months before enrollment

---

## Conclusion

President-elect Trump will enter office armed with a variety of tools to undermine Medicaid's safety-net guarantee, as well as with a Republican Congress eager to pass legislation to roll back the ACA's Medicaid expansion and leave the remaining Medicaid program underfunded. The philosophical belief driving this agenda is that government assistance through programs such as Medicaid—despite its success in providing millions with affordable health coverage—is by definition bad because it discourages some ill-defined, erroneous notion of personal responsibility. Given the intensity of this belief among members of Congress and the president-elect's HHS and CMS nominees, it will be extraordinarily difficult to push back against these actions. But the first critical step is recognizing that the rhetoric of state flexibility and state innovation is really just a cover for an end goal—to gut the Medicaid program.

*Maura Calsyn is the Director of Health Policy at the Center for American Progress. Thomas Huelskoetter is the Research Associate for Health Policy at the Center.*

## Endnotes

- 1 Stephen Collinson, "Republicans go on offense over Obamacare," CNN, October 25, 2016, available at <http://www.cnn.com/2016/10/25/politics/election-2016-obamacare/>.
- 2 Bob Christie, "Republican states that expanded Medicaid want it kept," Associated Press, November 27, 2016, available at <http://bigstory.ap.org/article/30d088a6b0614c8ebd900d853fb8b07a/republican-states-expanded-medicaid-want-it-kept>.
- 3 Virgil Dickson, "Medicaid expansion could continue under Trump," *Modern Healthcare*, November 9, 2016, available at <http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20161109/NEWS/161109895>.
- 4 Namrata Uberoi, Kenneth Finegold, and Emily Gee, *Health Insurance Coverage and the Affordable Care Act, 2010–2016* (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2016), available at <https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/187551/ACA2010-2016.pdf>.
- 5 Robin Rudowitz, Samantha Artiga, and Katherine Young, "What Coverage and Financing is at Risk Under a Repeal of the ACA Medicaid Expansion?" (Menlo Park, CA: Kaiser Family Foundation, 2016), available at <http://files.kff.org/attachment/Issue-Brief-What-Coverage-and-Financing-Is-at-Risk-Under-a-Repeal-of-the-ACA-Medicaid-Expansion>.
- 6 Linda J. Blumberg, Matthew Buettgens, and John Holahan, "Implications of Partial Repeal of the ACA through Reconciliation" (Washington: Urban Institute, 2016), available at [http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/86236/2001013-the-implications-of-partial-repeal-of-the-aca-through-reconciliation\\_0.pdf](http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/86236/2001013-the-implications-of-partial-repeal-of-the-aca-through-reconciliation_0.pdf).
- 7 Ibid.
- 8 For example, see Dan Zak, "Spurning the Party Line," *The Washington Post*, January 5, 2016, available at <http://www.washingtonpost.com/sf/national/2016/01/05/deciderskasisch/>.
- 9 Robert McCartney, "The controversial part of Obamacare that even GOP-led states are keeping," *The Washington Post*, November 6, 2015, available at [https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/why-even-gop-led-states-are-keeping-a-key-part-of-affordable-care-act/2015/11/05/4619a7d0-7da0-11e5-b575-d8dcfedb4ea1\\_story.html?utm\\_term=.7b5f5f008f24](https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/why-even-gop-led-states-are-keeping-a-key-part-of-affordable-care-act/2015/11/05/4619a7d0-7da0-11e5-b575-d8dcfedb4ea1_story.html?utm_term=.7b5f5f008f24).
- 10 Blumberg, Buettgens, and Holahan, "Implications of Partial Repeal of the ACA through Reconciliation."
- 11 Kaiser Family Foundation, "Federal Medical Assistance Percentage (FMAP) for Medicaid and Multiplier: FY 2017," available at <http://kff.org/medicaid/state-indicator/federal-matching-rate-and-multiplier/?currentTimeframe=0> (last accessed January 2017).
- 12 Kaiser Family Foundation, "Key Medicaid Questions Post-Election" (2016), available at <http://kff.org/medicaid/factsheet/key-medicaid-questions-post-election>.
- 13 John Holahan, Matthew Buettgens, Caitlin Carroll, and Vicki Chen, "National and State-by-State Impact of the 2012 House Republican Budget Plan for Medicaid" (Washington: Urban Institute, 2012), available at <http://kff.org/health-reform/report/national-and-state-by-state-impact-of->
- 14 Ibid.
- 15 Daniel Marans and Jeffrey Young, "Bernie Sanders: Trump Must Promise To Veto Cuts To Social Security, Medicare And Medicaid," *The Huffington Post*, January 4, 2017, available at [http://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/bernie-sanders-trump-veto-social-security-cuts\\_us\\_586d3872e4b0eb58648b8ee6](http://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/bernie-sanders-trump-veto-social-security-cuts_us_586d3872e4b0eb58648b8ee6); Christie, "Republican states that expanded Medicaid want it kept."
- 16 Ibid.
- 17 Robert Pear, "Tom Price, H.H.S. Nominee, Drafted Remake of Health Law," *The New York Times*, November 29, 2016, available at <http://www.nytimes.com/2016/11/29/us-tom-price-trump-health-secretary.html>; Sarah Kliff, "Tom Price's plan to cut Medicaid spending, explained," *Vox*, November 29, 2016, available at <http://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2016/11/29/13778622/price-trump-medicaid-block-grants>.
- 18 Edwin Park, "Proposed Medicaid Block Grant Would Add Millions to Uninsured and Underinsured," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, March 17, 2015, available at <http://www.cbpp.org/blog/proposed-medicaid-block-grant-would-add-millions-to-uninsured-and-underinsured>.
- 19 Ibid.
- 20 House Republican Conference, "A Better Way: Our Vision for a Confident America: Health Care" (2016), available at [http://abetterway.speaker.gov/\\_assets/pdf/ABetterWay-HealthCare-PolicyPaper.pdf](http://abetterway.speaker.gov/_assets/pdf/ABetterWay-HealthCare-PolicyPaper.pdf).
- 21 Ibid.
- 22 Edwin Park and Judith Solomon, "Per Capita Caps or Block Grants Would Lead to Large and Growing Cuts in State Medicaid Programs" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2016), available at <http://www.cbpp.org/research/health/per-capita-caps-or-block-grants-would-lead-to-large-and-growing-cuts-in-state>.
- 23 Ibid.
- 24 Dee Mahan, "State Plan Amendments and Waivers: How States Can Change Their Medicaid Programs" (Washington: Families USA, 2012), available at [http://familiesusa.org/sites/default/files/product\\_documents/State-Plan-Amendments-and-Waivers.pdf](http://familiesusa.org/sites/default/files/product_documents/State-Plan-Amendments-and-Waivers.pdf).
- 25 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Cost Sharing," available at <https://www.medicare.gov/medicaid/cost-sharing/index.html> (last accessed January 2017).
- 26 Ibid.
- 27 *Social Security Act of 1935*, Public Law 74-271, 74th Cong., 1st sess. (August 14, 1935), Section 1115.
- 28 Maureen Groppe, "Indiana battling feds over Medicaid review," *The Indianapolis Star*, June 20, 2016, available at <http://www.indystar.com/story/news/politics/2016/06/20/indiana-battling-feds-over-medicaid-review/86135986/>.
- 29 Alana Semuels, "Indiana's Medicaid Experiment May Reveal Obamacare's Future," *The Atlantic*, December 21, 2016, available at <https://www.theatlantic.com/business/archive/2016/12/medicaid-and-mike-pence/511262/>.
- 30 Letter from Secretary of Health and Human Services Sylvia Mathews Burwell to Gov. Asa Hutchinson (R-AR), April 5, 2016, available at <http://posting.arktimes.com/media/pdf/burwell-letter-to-governor.pdf>.
- 31 Judith Solomon, "Indiana Medicaid Waiver Evaluation Shows Why Kentucky's Medicaid Proposal Shouldn't Be Approved" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2016), available at <http://www.cbpp.org/research/health/indiana-medicaid-waiver-evaluation-shows-why-kentuckys-medicaid-proposal-shouldnt-be>.
- 32 Shari Rudavsky and Maureen Groppe, "Gov. Pence gets federal OK for Medicaid alternative," *The Indianapolis Star*, January 27, 2015, available at <http://www.indystar.com/story/news/politics/2015/01/27/gov-pence-gets-federal-ok-medicaid-alternative/22396503/>.

- 33 Semuels, "Indiana's Medicaid Experiment May Reveal ObamaCare's Future."
- 34 Solomon, "Indiana Medicaid Waiver Evaluation Shows Why Kentucky's Medicaid Proposal Shouldn't Be Approved."
- 35 Semuels, "Indiana's Medicaid Experiment May Reveal ObamaCare's Future."
- 36 Mitchell Roob and Seema Verma, "Indiana: Health Care Reform Amidst Colliding Values," *Health Affairs Blog*, May 1, 2008, available at <http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2008/05/01/indiana-health-care-reform-amidst-colliding-values/>.
- 37 Jessica Schubel and Judith Solomon, "States Can Improve Health Outcomes and Lower Costs in Medicaid Using Existing Flexibility" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2015), available at <http://www.cbpp.org/research/health/states-can-improve-health-outcomes-and-lower-costs-in-medicaid-using-existing>.
- 38 Kaiser Family Foundation, "State Health Facts: Distribution of the Nonelderly with Medicaid by Family Work Status, 2015," available at <http://kff.org/medicaid/state-indicator/distribution-by-employment-status-4/> (last accessed January 2017).